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I. STATEMENT CONCERNING NOTICE OF MEETING 

The following is an accurate statement concerning the providing of notice of this meeting 

and said statement shall be entered in the minutes of this meeting.  Notice of this meeting 

as required by Sections 4a, 3d, 13 and 14 of the Open Public Meetings Act has been 

provided to the public in the form of a written notice. On January 10, 2017 at 11:00 a.m., 

said schedule was posted on the official bulletin board in the Municipal Building, 

transmitted to the Princeton Packet, the Trenton Times, the Town Topics and filed with 

the Municipal Clerk. 

II. ROLL CALL 

The Clerk then called the roll. 

 

PRESENT: Councilwoman Howard, Council President Crumiller, Councilman Miller, 

Councilman Liverman, Councilwoman Butler, Councilman Quinn and Mayor Lempert 

 

ABSENT: None. 

 

ALSO PRESENT:  Administrator Marc Dashield, Assistant Administrator Jeffrey 

Grosser, Assistant Attorney Lisa Maddox, Mason, Griffin and Pierson, Municipal 

Engineer Deanna Stockton 

 

III. 6:00 P.M.  CLOSED SESSION 

    Litigation - Affordable Housing Declaratory Judgement Action Update 

IV. 7:00 P.M. OPEN SESSION 

V. POLICE HONOR GUARD TO POST COLORS 

VI. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The audience participated in the pledge of allegiance. 

VII. POLICE PROMOTIONS & SWEARING IN  

Chief Sutter read the following statement:  Mayor, Members of Council, Administrator 

Dashield, colleagues, family, friends and distinguished guests, thank you for joining us 

tonight on this special occasion.   

Tonight we recognize four officers who are entering a very special stage in their careers, 

the culmination of years of hard work and dedication to our department and our 

community.  I know how hard they have all worked and each one of them has earned the 

privilege of being here tonight.  They are shining examples of the commitment, 

professionalism and dedication that the men and women of our department exhibit each 

day. 



Minutes Mayor and Council April 3, 2017 

Princeton Page 2   

While we recognize the hard work and commitment of these officers, we know they 

could not do it alone. Therefore I would be remiss if I did not acknowledge all the family 

members and friends here tonight. You played a very important role in supporting these 

officers in the service of our department.  I know it wasn't always easy for you or them.  I 

believe that we are only able to succeed with the help and support of our families. So, I 

want to thank all of you for all you have done.  

I am completely confident these four officers are all ready to accept the new challenges 

and increased responsibilities that await them.  They have all demonstrated that they are 

prepared and capable of handling anything that comes their way and I know they realize 

that there are a lot of people depending on them. I wish you all the best in your positions. 

 1. 17-112 Resolution Authorizing the Promotion of Christopher Tash to Lieutenant 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 2. 17-113 Resolution Authorizing the Promotion of Ben Gering to Sergeant 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 3. 17-114 Resolution Authorizing the Promotion of Thomas Lagomarsino to Sergeant 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 4. 17-115 Resolution Authorizing the Promotion of Officer Leonard Thomas to Corporal 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 

VIII. PROCLAMATION 

 1. National Public Safety Telecommunicators Week April 9-15, 2017 

Mayor Lempert read from a Proclamation declaring April 9-15, 2017 as National 

Public Safety Telecommunicators Week.  



Minutes Mayor and Council April 3, 2017 

Princeton Page 3   

IX. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Ms. Howard announced that the Police Officers that were just promoted all have master’s 

degrees in criminal justice and/or public administration. 

 

Ms. Butler announced that early bird registration is open for pool memberships at the 

Recreation Department. 

 

Ms. Crumiller announced that an Open House on the parking study will be held on April 

19, 2017 from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. at Monument Hall. 

 

Mr. Liverman announced that the Corner House benefit will be held on April 21, 2017 at 

the Mercer County Boat House. 

 

Mayor Lempert announced that the Arts Council will be having a Birthday Celebration 

for Paul Robeson on Sunday, April 9, 2017. 

 

X. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

Jim Strauss, 91 Hale Drive, Heatherstone Development, said that all 30 homeowner’s in 

the development have agreed to invest $210,000 plus for belgium block curbing 

throughout the development.  He said what is needed is for the municipality to repave the 

roads, the residents of Heatherstone have been complaining about the streets for years.  

He said he has lived there for 27 years and the roads have not been repaved and that they 

need to be repaved now.  

 

Steve Hiltner, North Harrison Street, Friends of Herrontown Woods, addressed Council 

concerning the parking lot area near the Veblen House of Herrontown Woods where rock 

salt and other debris was left.  He said he also want's Council to move ahead with the 

adopt a park agreements for Herrontown Woods and the Autumn Hill Reservation, as he 

is very concerned about Mercer County's actions concerning the tear down of structures 

in Herrontown Woods.  

XI. REPORTS 

Mr. Miller's report attached to this set of minutes.  

 

Ms. Crumiller reported that the Public Works Committee is committed to the cold storage 

facility. She said that the Public Works Committee reviewed a policy concerning resident 

mail boxes that are hit by snow plows and being repaired at the towns’ expense. She also 

said she wanted in encourage home owners to help take care of public trees and to 

contribute to the fund established to take care of the Emerald Ash Borer.  

 

Mr. Quinn reported that the Civil Rights Committee met on March 28, 2017 and from 

that meeting they recommended support of Resolution 17-121, Passage of the Equability 

Act that is on tonight’s agenda for approval.  

 

Mayor Lempert reported that Lt. Toole retired from the Police Department on March 31, 

2017. Mayor Lempert also reported that Code for Princeton entered a Civil Tech 
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Competition sponsored by Sustainable Jersey called "Coding for Community".  Code for 

Princeton put together a website and app that has visualization of crash data from 

Princeton.   She also stated that she attended the Environmental Film Festival held at the 

Library.  

 

Mayor Lempert read the attached Affordable Housing Statement.  

 

Mr. Dashield reported that in regards to the Waxwood Development, he and the 

subcommittee met with the Developer to review additional information.  The developer 

requested that the discussion before Council be postponed to a later date, as the developer 

will be providing an appraised value of the one units.  

 

Ms. Stockton, reported on single family housing permits issued by the Engineering 

Department, she also said that the utility work on Route 206 is almost complete. She also 

reported that on April 19, 2017 a public meeting on the Parking Study will be held 

beginning at 5:30 p.m. at Monument Hall.  

XII. 2017 MUNICIPAL BUDGET 

 1. Public Hearing on Amendment to 2017 Municipal Budget 

Mayor Lempert opened the public hearing on the Amendment to 2017 Municipal Budget. 

 

John Clearwater, 52 Governors Lane, said that from his prospective, the municipal 

budget and especially the school budget, are excessive.  The school district in his view is 

not underfunded but overfunded and he said from his prospective that over funding 

should be used to fund municipal needs.   

 

Mayor Lempert closed the public hearing.  

  

 2. 17-116 Resolution Adopting the 2017 Municipal Budget 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

XIII. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION  

 1. 2017 Capital Budget Requests 

Mr. Dashield said that the 2017 Capital Budget requests initially came in at 10 

million dollars which exceeded the current policy which allows for 7 million dollars 

per year.  He said he went back to the Departments and asked them to prioritize 

their number one priority and which items could be moved to a future year.  Mr. 

Dashield reviewed the Capital Budget spending plan with Council (spending plan 

attached) and noted priority one items including the purchase of two properties on 

Clearview Avenue in regards to the Memorandum of Understanding with the 

Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad (PFARS) for $950,000; improvements to the 
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Harrison Street Public Works facility for $349,800 and John Street Public Works 

facility for $649,000 and $350,000 for the Emerald Ash Borer tree removal.    

 

Mr. Miller asked if it is necessary to purchase both properties on Clearview Avenue 

this year and asked if this matched up with PFARS spending plan.  Mr. Dashield 

said he did reach out to PFARS to determine if this is necessary.  Mr. Miller said 

that the Shade Tree Commission has asked that $15,000 be set aside from the 

$350,000 for the Emerald Ash Borer capital item to pay for interns to complete the 

Street Tree Inventory.  Mr. Dashield responded that he is looking into where 

funding is available for this, but would not be part of a capital expense.  

 

Mayor Lempert asked Mr. Dashield for the total cost of the 2017 capital requests 

and if there are other items not listed on the plan because of funding in previous 

years. Mr. Dashield replied that number one priorities total for 2017 are 

approximately 6.5 million dollars.  He also said that the cold storage facility was 

funded in the prior year but depending on which option Council chooses additional 

funding may need to be placed in next year’s budget. Ms. Crumiller stated that the 

Public Works Committee is recommending the more expensive but longer life 

building.  Mr. Dashield said that at the next meeting a more formal discussion 

concerning the cold storage facility could take place where Council can decide 

which option.   

 

Ms. Butler said that the Citizens Finance Committee (CFAC) has been discussing 

moving “maintenance” items out of the capital budget and into the operating budget.   

 

Mr. Dashield also noted for Council, that paving of the Heatherstone Development 

has been moved out of the 2017 Capital Plan and moved to 2018 Capital because a 

total road reconstruction is needed in that development and not just a road repair 

overlay.  

 

Mayor Lempert said that the preparation of the tax maps which was required after 

consolidation was removed as the Division of Taxation granted approval that the tax 

maps could remain separate until the next Municipal wide revaluation.  

 

Mr. Miller again stated that we need a spending plan from PFARS. He said we need 

to know what and when they need funding as we should not be spending the money 

if it is not necessary at this time.  

 

Mr. Quinn and Mr. Miller recused themselves during discussion of the Library 

capital request.  

 

Ms. Butler said that in the CFAC meeting a discussion was held concerning the 

Library’s request for $150,000 for surveillance cameras.  She asked what is the 

purpose of the cameras and how are they being used.   She also added that a fair 

amount of money from the Library’s capital request are for more “maintenance” 
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type items and that these are the type of items we should consider moving to the 

operating budget.  

 

Mr. Dashield said that he did want Council to know that the Library’s first priority 

for 2017 Capital was to replace and upgrade the chiller for the Library’s cooling 

system at a cost of $488,161.  He said he moved the request to next year’s budget, 

because he met with the Library and School with a concept of doing an energy audit 

of the buildings to see it will reduce costs.  

 

Brett Bonfield, Director, Princeton Public Library, said that the library is always 

looking for ways to cut costs and take the safety and privacy of people very 

seriously.  He said the Library is the busiest Library in the State of New Jersey, 

having over 800,000 to 850,000 visitors per year which is one reason why they need 

to replace the current analog system with digital cameras.  The analog camera he 

said cannot cover the 60,000 square feet of space in the Library.   

 

Scott Sillars, Citizens Finance Advisory Committee, said that the capital budget 

plan is a wish list and said that small items should not be financed through capital 

spending but through the regular budget. He said small dollar items are adding up 

and making it difficult to do large projects.  The departments have not been 

spending on the items in a timely fashion making it hard to plan for long term.   He 

said that a more rigorous process for the capital budget is needed.  

 

Discussion continued by Council concerning looking into ways to move small 

capital items into the operating budget without raising taxes. 

 

Kip Cherry, 24 Dempsey Avenue, said that in regards to the Princeton First Aid and 

Rescue Squad fundraising for a building, they need a good plan, then a cost 

estimator and then they can start raising money.  

 

Mayor Lempert stated that the capital plan will be continued at a future meeting.  

 

A motion to amend the order of the Agenda to move Resolution 17-119 and 

Ordinance Introductions 2017-16 and 2017-18 after the Capital Budget discussion 

was moved by Mr. Quinn, seconded by Mr. Liverman and carried unanimously.  

 

 2. 17-119 Resolution Authorizing a Professional Services Agreement with Keith Childs 

Masonry in Connection with the Stony Brook Bridge Project, Not to Exceed 

$19,800.00 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 
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3. 2017-16 An Ordinance by the Municipality of Princeton Accepting the Dedication for 

Open Space Purposes of a ±7.526-Acre Parcel Abutting the Herrontown Woods 

Arboretum (Public Hearing April 24, 2017) 

Mayor Lempert read by title the proposed ordinance.  Ms. Crumiller stated she is 

not in favor of this ordinance and that the developer or homeowners association 

could maintain this.  She said under this scenario the municipality does not have to 

accept the property donation.  She said the municipality gets the benefit of using the 

trails at no cost.  Mr. Quinn said we have volunteers who would take this on, and 

that the homeowner associations may not have the motivation or expertise to 

maintain what would be a public space.  

 

RESULT: INTRODUCED [4 TO 3] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Liverman, Quinn, Mayor Lempert  

NAYS: Crumiller, Miller, Butler 

The public hearing was scheduled for April 24, 2017. 

 

 4. 2017-18 An Ordinance by the Municipality of Princeton Concerning Overnight 

Parking and Applicable Permit Criteria, and Amending the “Code of the Borough of 

Princeton, New Jersey, 1974” and “Code of the Township of Princeton, New Jersey, 

1968.” (Public Hearing April 24, 2017) 

Mayor Lempert read by title the proposed ordinance.   

 

Ms. Stockton explained that the proposed ordinance is a step towards harmonizing 

the former Borough and Township codes concerning overnight parking.  The 

ordinance requires former Township residents in the permit area of Birch, Leigh 

Race and John Streets to purchase permits as of January 1, 2018.  She said the 

number of permits issued in the former Township would continue to be grand 

fathered with the current property owner, until sold then the property falls under the 

former Borough ordinance whereas you are only issued one permit if you do not 

have a driveway and would pay $30.00 per quarter for the permit.  She said the 

ordinance also provides a provision of a reduced rate for parking under certain 

conditions.  

 

Shirleen Parker, 12 Hillside Avenue, asked if a sticker and permit are the same thing 

and as a homeowner do you have to buy the permit.  Ms. Stockton replied that a 

permit would need to be purchased beginning in January 2018 and that the sticker 

and permit are the same thing.  Ms. Parker asked about the process for adoption of 

an ordinance.  Mayor Lempert explained that an ordinance has an introduction and 

public hearing so that there is always at least two meetings on an ordinance.  
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Per Kreipke, 15 Maple Street, said when he called the Police for overnight guest 

parking he was told he could no longer call for overnight on street guest parking.  

He said there are no provisions for overnight guest parking. Mayor Lempert 

responded that there is a provision for overnight guest parking off-street, but others 

were calling every night to the Police Department for on-street overnight parking 

and this and now is being enforced.   

 

RESULT: INTRODUCED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

  The public hearing was scheduled for April 24, 2017.  

 

XIV. ORDINANCE PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 1. 2017-13  An Ordinance By The Municipality Of Princeton Granting A Thirty-Foot 

Wide Utility Easement To PSE&G on Block 12.01 Lot 22 (One Monument Drive) in 

the Vicinity of the Bayard Lane Driveway for a sum of $5,000.00 

Mayor Lempert read the proposed ordinance by title.  Mayor Lempert said that the 

public hearing on this ordinance will be held now and carried as more information is 

needed.  Mayor Lempert opened the public hearing and seeing no comment 

adjourned the public hearing until May 8, 2017.  

 

 2. 2017-14 An Ordinance by the Municipality of Princeton Concerning Alarm System 

Registration Fees and Amending Section 2-118 of the “Code of the Township of 

Princeton, New Jersey, 1968” 

Mayor Lempert read by title the proposed ordinance and opened the public hearing. 

Seeing no comment, the public hearing was closed.  

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 

XV. ORDINANCE INTRODUCTIONS 

 1. 2017-17 An Ordinance by the Municipality of Princeton Concerning Litter and 

Littering and Amending the "Code of the Borough of Princeton, New Jersey, 1974” 

and the "Code of the Township of Princeton, New Jersey, 1968 (Public Hearing April 

24, 2017) 
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RESULT: INTRODUCED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 The public hearing was scheduled for April 24, 2017. 

XVI. RESOLUTIONS 

 1. 17-117 Resolution Authorizing a Professional Services Agreement with Shirley M. 

Bishop, P.P., LLC, 2017 Consultant, Affordable Housing Program, Not to Exceed 

$38,500.00 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman  

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

 2. 17-118 Resolution Authorizing a Professional Services Agreement with PCH 

Development Corp., to serve as Princeton's Administrative Agent for its Affordable 

Housing Program, Not to Exceed $34,576.00 

 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

XVII. CONSENT AGENDA 

Mayor Lempert removed the Payment of Bills and Claims from the consent agenda. 

Consent agenda approved as amended.  

 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

  

 2. 17-120 Resolution Terminating Agreement with Open Door Valet of Princeton, NJ 

 3. 17-121 Resolution Supporting the Passage of the Equality Act and Requesting 

Congress to Pass the Equality Act to Ensure that Federal Civil Rights Laws Are Fully 

Inclusive of Protections on the Basis of Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, and Sex 
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 4. 17-122 Resolution Authorizing a Professional Services Agreement with Community 

Grants, Planning and Housing for Preparation of Trust Fund Monitoring Report, Not 

to Exceed $6,000.00 

 5. 17-123 Resolution Approving Firefighter Membership Application for Robert 

Ruixiang Liu 

 6. 17-124 Resolution Approving the Placement of a Banner over Washington Road as 

Requested by the Princeton Triangle Club for November 6, 2017 to November 13, 

2017 

1.  Payment of Bills and Claims 

Mr. Liverman moved approval of the Payment Bills and Claims.  The motion was 

seconded by Mr. Quinn.    

 

Ms. Butler asked to postpone payment of the February 2017 Mason, Griffin and Pierson 

legal bills. Ms. Butler said she has several concerns regarding the bills and has not 

received an adequate response to her concerns.  

 

Ms. Butler moved the postponement of the payment of the February 2017 legal bills to 

Mason, Griffin and Pierson.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Crumiller and carried by 

four affirmative votes, Ms. Howard and Mr. Liverman voted no.  

 

Mr. Quinn moved the approval of the Payment of Bills and Claims as amended.  The 

motion was seconded by Ms. Crumiller and carried unanimously. 

XIX. ADJOURNMENT 

A motion to adjourn at 10:05pm was made by Mr. Quinn, seconded by Mr. Miller and 

carried unanimously.  

 

 

Kathleen Brzezynski 

Municipal Clerk  




































































